
  

 

October 26, 2018 

 
Mr. Andrew Wheeler  

Acting Administrator 

U.S. Environmental Protection Agency 

1200 Pennsylvania Avenue NW 

Washington, DC 20460 

 
RE: EPA-HQ-OAR-2018-0283 

 
Dear Acting Administrator Wheeler, 

 

On behalf of The U.S. Conference of Mayors and the National League of Cities, we appreciate the 

opportunity to submit comments on the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency’s (EPA) and the 

U.S. Department of Transportation National Highway Traffic Safety Administration’s (NHTSA) 

Proposed Rule, “The Safer Affordable Fuel Efficient (SAFE) Vehicles Proposed Rule for Model 

Years 2021-2026” (Docket EPA-HQ-OAR-2018-0283). This joint rulemaking amends existing 

Corporate Average Fuel Economy (CAFE) and greenhouse gas emissions standards for passenger 

cars and light-duty trucks and establishes new standards, covering model years 2021 through 

2026.  We oppose EPA’s and NHTSA’s efforts. 

 

Cities across the United States are seeing the effects of climate change and are taking action to 

mitigate impacts on their residents, businesses, infrastructure and economy. Recent extreme 

weather events, such as heat waves, droughts, heavy downpours, floods, hurricanes and changes in 

other storms have brought renewed attention to the need to anticipate, prepare for and adapt to 

these events—across all levels of government. Local elected officials serve as first responders on 

the front lines when it comes to preparing in advance of these types of emergencies, natural 

disasters and extreme weather events. They offer immediate assistance to those impacted, and 

identify strategies, solutions, and partnerships to address situations quickly and efficiently. 

Weakening the vehicle greenhouse gas emission standards through this proposed rule would 

hinder local governments’ ability to meet their goals under local climate action plans, a key 

component of which often involves greenhouse gas reduction. 

 

According to EPA’s own analysis, the transportation sector generated the largest share of 

greenhouse gas emissions, nearly 28.5 percent, in the U.S in 2016. Cities are taking action to 

reduce vehicle emissions through investments in transportation alternatives such as public transit, 

bike/pedestrian infrastructure, and electric vehicles. These efforts, however, are not enough to 

meet local emission reduction targets. Therefore, cities heavily rely on vehicle emission standards 

to help meet overall goals. 

https://www.epa.gov/ghgemissions/sources-greenhouse-gas-emissions


Moreover, vehicle emissions impact air quality and a community’s ability to meet required ozone 

levels. Falling outside of required ozone levels can have negative impacts on cities, potentially 

disqualifying them from federal funding opportunities for highway and transit infrastructure. 

Robust vehicle emission standards are key to ensuring cities are able to meet ozone requirements.  

 

Finally, we oppose the withdrawal of the Clean Air Act California waiver that allows the state to 

set its own standards for greenhouse gas emissions and zero emissions vehicles, which 12 other 

states plus the District of Columbia have adopted. States and local governments are charged with 

protecting the health, safety, and welfare of its residents. Preempting this authority would overturn 

nearly a decade of precedent and prevent state and local governments from tailoring laws to the 

specific needs of their communities. 

 

Attached to this letter is a “Local Leaders’ Clean Car Declaration” signed by over 60 local and 

state leaders earlier this year to voice opposition to EPA’s Final Determination to weaken the 

clean car standards, declaring, “We strongly support the current federal standards for a modern 

vehicle fleet agreed to in 2012 by the automotive industry, the federal government and the 

State of California.” 

 

In closing, thank you for considering the perspective of local elected officials as you move 

forward. We urge you to withdraw the proposed rule and to commit to partnering with mayors and 

cities in taking urgent action to reduce carbon emissions and mitigate the effects of climate change. 

If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact our staff: Judy Sheahan, The U.S. 

Conference of Mayors (jsheahan@usmayors.org or 202-861-6775) and Carolyn Berndt, National 

League of Cities (berndt@nlc.org or 202-626-3101). 

 

 

Sincerely, 

     

Tom Cochran      Clarence E. Anthony 

CEO and Executive Director    CEO and Executive Director 

The U.S. Conference of Mayors   National League of Cities 

mailto:jsheahan@usmayors.org
mailto:berndt@nlc.org


LOCAL LEADERS’ CLEAN CARS DECLARATION 
As U.S. attorneys general, mayors and county executives, we – not federal officials in 

Washington, D.C. – are primarily responsible for the transportation systems upon which our 

residents and our local and regional economies depend. A clean, efficient and high-performance 

vehicle fleet is an essential component of these systems. 

 

We strongly support the current federal standards for such a modern vehicle fleet agreed to in 

2012 by the automotive industry, the federal government and the State of California. 

 

We believe these standards are both necessary and feasible – a conclusion reaffirmed in a major 

2016study by the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, the U.S. Department of Transportation 

and the California Air Resources Board. This study found that auto companies are adopting fuel 

economy technologies at unprecedented rates and will be able to meet these standards primarily 

with conventional vehicles. The study also found that the cost of compliance will be similar or 

lower than anticipated in 2012, with substantial fuel savings payback for consumers. These 

findings are consistent with a major 2015 study by the National Academy of Sciences. 

 

All Americans -- not only the residents of the states, cities and counties signing this manifesto – 

deserve to enjoy fuel-efficient, low-emission cars and light trucks that save money on gas, 

improve our health and support American jobs. We strongly urge the auto industry to join us, and 

to use its influence with the Administration to ensure that these standards remain in place. 

 

Given our responsibilities to our citizens, we also strongly oppose and will vigorously resist any 

effort by the Administration to prevent states from enforcing reasonable, commonsense 

emissions performance standards for vehicle fleets sold in their jurisdictions. Such standards are 

particularly appropriate given the serious public health impacts of air pollution in our cities and 

states and the severe impacts posed by climate change, including recent storms, droughts, floods 

and fires that have hit multiple regions of the U.S. in just the past few years. If the 

Administration attempts to deny states and cities the basic right to protect their citizens, we will 

strongly challenge such an effort in court. 

 

Whatever decisions the Administration may make, we are committed to using our market power 

and our regulatory authority to ensure that the vehicle fleets deployed in our jurisdictions fully 

meet or exceed the promises made by the auto industry in 2012. We look forward to cooperating 

with the auto industry to enable us to achieve this goal. Americans need and deserve clean cars. 

 

If federal officials obstruct progress on this front, states and cities will pick up the leadership 

mantle to protect our constituents’ health, support our local economies, and maintain the 

international competitiveness of the U.S. automotive industry. With the support of the American 

people, which we already strongly enjoy, we are confident we will prevail. 

 

### 

 

Attorney General George Jepsen (CT) 

Attorney General Karl Racine (DC) 

Attorney General Matthew Denn (DE) 



Attorney General Tom Miller (IA) 

Attorney General Lisa Madigan (IL) 

Attorney General Maura Healey (MA) 

Attorney General Brian Frosh (MD) 

Attorney General Janet Mills (ME) 

Attorney General Hector Balderas (NM) 

Attorney General Eric Schneiderman (NY) 

Attorney General Ellen Rosenblum (OR) 

Attorney General Mark Herring (VA) 

Mayor Kathy Sheehan, Albany, NY 

Mayor Steve Skadron, Aspen, CO 

Mayor Keisha Lance Bottoms, Atlanta, GA 

Mayor Catherine E. Pugh, Baltimore, MD 

Mayor Elizabeth Patterson, Benicia, CA 

Mayor Jesse Arreguin, Berkeley, CA 

Mayor David H. Bieter, Boise, ID 

Mayor Suzanne Jones, Boulder, CO 

Mayor Scott Rogers, Charles Town, WV 

Mayor Pam Hemminger, Chapel Hill, NC 

Mayor Rahm Emanuel, Chicago, IL 

Mayor Patrick L. Wojahn, College Park, MD 

Mayor Stephen K. Benjamin, Columbia, SC 

Mayor Darcy Paul, Cupertino, CA 

Mayor Mark Meadows, East Lansing, MI 

Mayor James B. Hovland, Edina, MN 

Mayor David Kaptain, Elgin, IL 

Mayor John J. Bauters, Emeryville, CA 

Mayor Luny Vinis, Eugene, OR 

Mayor David Tarter, Falls Church, VA 

Mayor Colleen Mahr, Borough of Fanwood, NJ 

Mayor Lily Mei, Fremont, CA 

Mayor Bruce J. Packer, Glenrock, NJ 

Mayor Rosalynn Bliss, Grand Rapids, MI 

Mayor Emmett V. Jordan, Greenbelt, MD 

Mayor Luke Bronin, Hartford, CT 

Mayor Sylvester Turner, Houston, TX 

Mayor Serge Dedina, Imperial Beach, CA 

Mayor Christine Berg, Lafayette, CO 

City Councilor Theresa M. Kohlhoff, Lake Oswego, OR 

Mayor Adam Paul, Lakewood, CO 

Mayor Robert Garcia, Long Beach, CA 

Mayor Eric Garcetti, Los Angeles, CA 

Mayor Wayne Powell, Manhattan Beach, CA 

Mayor Alan M. Arakawa, Maui County, HI 

Supervisor Rich Parete, Marbletown, NY 

Mayor Stephanie M. Burke, Medford, MA 



Mayor Jeff Silvestrini, Millcreek, UT 

Mayor Mark Gamba, Milwaukie, OR 

Mayor Jacob Frey, Minneapolis MN 

Mayor Arlene Burns, Mosier, OR 

Mayor Kristopher Larsen, Nederland, CO 

Mayor Toni Harp, New Haven, CT 

Mayor David J. Narkewicz, Northampton, MA 

Mayor Johnny Johnston, Ojai, CA 

Mayor Cheryl Selby, Olympia, WA 

Mayor Jim Kenny, Philadelphia, PA 

Mayor Deborah Stinson, Port Townsend, WA 

Mayor Paul Kuhns, Rehoboth Beach, DE 

Mayor Hillary Schieve, Reno, NV 

Mayor Darrell Steinberg, Sacramento, CA 

Mayor Jacob R. Day Salisbury, MD 

Mayor Rick Bonilla, San Mateo, CA 

Mayor Jackie Biskupski, Salt Lake City, UT 

Mayor Mark Farrell, San Francisco, CA  

Mayor Sam Liccardo, San Jose, CA 

Mayor Pauline Russo Cutter, San Leandro, CA 

Mayor Heidi Harmon, San Luis Obispo, CA 

Mayor Pete Buttigieg, South Bend, Indiana 

Mayor David Martin, Stamford, CT 

Mayor Donald M. Hahn, State College, PA 

Mayor Dr. Philip K. Stoddard, South Miami, FL 

Mayor Daniel Dietch, Surfside, FL 

Mayor Thomas Fromm, Swedesboro, NJ 

Mayor Jeri Muoio, West Palm Beach, FL 


